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PARISH PRIESTS OF MAGHERADROLL (BACK IN 1800s) 

Fr. Francis McKenny was parish priest of Dromara and Magheradroll in 1781-88. He resided 

in Ballymacarn North, south-west of Ballynahinch, where he held a farm from Lord Moira. 

When he died in 1788, he was interred in the cemetery adjoining the Church of Ireland in 

Dromara, which was formerly in Catholic hands. His grave is to the right of the cemetery 

entrance but the memorial which formerly marked his grave is now buried beneath the soil. 

Fr. Alexander McCoy was Parish Priest when the present-day site of St. Patrick's Church 

became parochial property. The Church was begun in the first decade of the 19th. century 

when financial and socioreligious constraints were formidable. Father McCoy appears to have 

been the first Parish Priest of Magheradroll as a separate parish. 

Father James Moore was ordained in Newry by Dr. Derry, in 1814, and became Parish Priest 

in 1821. He died five years later in July 1826. His short pastorate was marked by a deep 

involvement with the people of the parish. This is reflected in the inscription of the memorial 

within the church porch which refers to Father Moore as the `revered Parish Priest of 

Ballynahinch, Dunmore and Annahilt'. The inclusion of Annahilt is indicative of the anomalies 

which arose in parish and diocesan boundaries during the period, 1810-30, when the Catholic 

Church was re-grouping and re-organising in the wake of centuries of major constraints. 

In the seven-year period, 1836-43, two parish priests served Magheradroll Parish, viz. Fr. Peter 

Polin and Fr. Henry O'Hagan. The former was a native of Dromara Parish, and the latter 

emanated from the Parish of Clonduff. Fr. O'Hagan's pastorate in Magheradroll lasted only 

eighteen months. He died on September 19th. 1833, aged around thirty years, and was interred 

in Leitrim cemetery. He was renowned for his great learning. 

   

Fr. Daniel Sharkey, who served the parish for thirty-one years, is fondly remembered  

by this stone located in the side-entrance porch of Ballynahinch Church. 
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Reverend Daniel Sharkey was appointed to Magheradroll in November 1833, at the age of 

twenty-four years, just one year after his ordination. In the same year, his brother, Fr. John 

Sharkey was ordained, and later became Parish Priest of Dromore. During Fr. Daniel Sharkey's 

pastorate, important structural initiatives were undertaken within the parish, including the 

rebuilding of Ballynahinch Church which had been severely damaged in the 'Night of the Big 

Wind.' Fr. Sharkey died on January 6th. 1864, aged 54 years. His brother had passed away five 

years earlier, also a relatively young man. 

 

Reverend Charles O'Hare was appointed Parish Priest immediately after Fr. Sharkey's death, 

having served for one year as curate. He had also served as President of St. Colman's College, 

Newry, for one year, 1850-51. During Fr. O'Hare's stay in the parish, the transepts and tower 

were added to St. Patrick's Church, and the improvements were so major that the edifice was 

described as 'a new Church.' Fr. O'Hare died in January 1887, and was interred within 

Ballynahinch Church. 

Reverened John McGrath came to Magheradroll in February 1887. As a young student, he 

had been in charge of St. Colman's College from September 1851 until April 1853. During the 

period, there were few students at the college. Fr. McGrath was ordained in 1860 by Dr. 

Leahy, and served as curate in Newry, Annaclone, Upper Drumgooland, and Rostrevor (1865-

67). While in Rostrevor, he was also serving as President of St. Colman's College, where he 

taught for two and a half years. Students who attended the college when Fr. McGrath was 

President paid tribute in later life to his scholarship and to his ability as a teacher. He died in 

January 1897, and was interred within St. Patrick's Church. 

Reverend John Doyle, a native of Lower Drumgooland, educated in the Irish College, 

Salamanca, ordained in Newry, June 1874, was appointed Parish Priest of Magheradroll, in 

February 1897. He remained in Ballynahinch until his death in January 1931. He was 

Archdeacon of the diocese from July 1923, and supervised the erection of the new high-altar 

and side-altars in 1897. 

Father Edward McGivern, who had been a very valued curate in Lï¿½rgan, 1920-24, became 

Parish Priest in January 1931, and served until his death in December 1938. During his term, 

he renovated Ballynahinch Church, improved St. Colman's, Dunmore, and organised the 

building of the Church of Christ the King, Drumaness. 

(THE FOLLOWING PAGES ARE MINUTES FROM AN OLD BOOK IN THE PARISH ARCHIVES – THE QUALITY IS POOR 

BECAUSE OF AGE ETC. BUT PARTIALLY CLEANED THEY ARE ABOUT READABLE.  

REMEMBER - NO CARS, BIROS, PHONES, COMPUTERS, LAPTOPS, INTERNET, ELECTRICITY, CENTRAL HEATING, 

FALSE TEETH, LOUD SPEAKERS, TVs, CARRY-OUTS, ELECTRIC RAZORS, ETC. ETC, IN THOSE DAYS.) 

IT WOULD SEEM THAT BACK THEN INSTEAD OF PARISH ENVELOPES THE PARISHIONERS PAID A RENT FOR THEIR 

SEATS BUT A FAILURE TO DO SO COULD LEAVE THEM EVICTED & STANDING! THIS PROCESS/SANCTION FEATURES 

IN THESE MINUTES. NOW YOU KNOW WHY SOME PEOPLE STAND AT THE BACK OF OUR CHURCHES AND AT THE 

CHURCH DOORS! THEN SURGEON CONNOR(?? ) WAS PRESIDENT OF THE PARISH 

COMMITTEE. LUCKILY YOUR PRESENT PP AND ITS CURRENT COMMITTEES AVOID THIS CUTTING PRESIDENT! ) 
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